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August 3, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed contract, if approved, will allow the Sheriff’s Office to expand its existing community policing services at the King County Housing Authority’s Cascade Apartments location through April of 2008.  These community policing services help at risk youth and members of immigrant populations understand how to work with police, report crimes, and improve their communities.  A similar contract was approved in 2002; this revised agreement adds community meetings, storefront hours, and other services to the patrol already provided.
The Cascade Apartments are located in unincorporated King County between Renton and Kent on the East Hill.  The Cascade Apartments are served by the King County Sheriff’s Office and are located in Precinct 3.  There are 371 residents living in 108 units, with the average household income of just under $18,000.
The King County Housing Authority (KCHA) has received funds from the Department of Justice to provide patrol and community education services at Cascade Apartments.  The grant’s strategic plan stated: 

“The United States Attorney’s Office for the Western District of Washington, working closely with the King County Housing Authority, has identified three "hot spots" in South King County, which incorporate public/federally assisted residential facilities.  These housing communities are located in South King County in an area designated broadly as the "Kent East Hill."  The identified communities are known by the following names:  Cascade Apartments, Valli Kee Homes and Springwood Apartments.

The primary mission of our plan is to promote those law enforcement activities, in conjunction with community focused activities, which emphasize the intervention/prevention element of the Public Housing Safety Initiative.  The scope of our plan is to reach at risk youth, prior to their introduction to gangs, to build bridges between and among the diverse immigrant groups largely populating these public housing facilities, to educate the residents about their rights and responsibilities and, accordingly, reduce criminal activities directly affecting these populations as a means of creating safer neighborhoods in public housing.

By the end of two years, it is our goal to halt the re-emergence of gang activity, to reduce criminal activity and to empower residents to work within and among themselves and with law enforcement officials.  The empowerment of these immigrant communities, in turn, will give residents a greater sense of their community as a thriving part of the American fabric and a vibrant place in which to live in harmony and raise their children.”

Although the Cascade Apartments have low rates of reported crime, the immediate surrounding area showed the third highest Part I crimes reported in Precinct 3 during 2004.  Larceny, including items taken from autos, was the most frequently reported crime.  The area also showed high rates of property crime, vandalism, and domestic violence.  There is evidence that gangs are re-entering the area (e.g., graffiti, use of gang language and symbols, and gatherings of youth in large numbers intimidating residents).  

The KCHA’s Public Housing Safety Initiative effort will include community-based law enforcement services as well as youth mentoring, job placement, community meetings, truancy initiatives, and after school programs.

The Sheriff’s Office will provide services that include community policing, patrol, reporting and participation in on site youth programming at Cascade Apartments.  The goals are to reduce crime by 15 to 20 percent and to improve residents’ perception of safety.  Program components include:
· Deputies will conduct community meetings to explain the use of the 9-1-1 system, teach crime prevention, and build rapport with the residents.  Translators will be available as needed, and their costs will be reimbursed through the contract. 

· Deputies will continue to conduct routine patrol, and the additional grant funds will allow for one extra patrol per week.  Deputies will emphasize interactions with residents to answer their questions and offer crime prevention tips.

· Deputies will provide regular storefront hours at a facility maintained by KCHA.

· Deputies will provide crime prevention and related materials to residents.  These materials will be produced by the Kent Police Department, which will be providing similar services at other KCHA locations.

· Deputies will coordinate with other law enforcement partners and human service providers to meet the goals of the program.

All work will be performed on an overtime basis, and will be reimbursed by the KCHA from their grant funds.  This contract replaces the contract for similar services at Cascade Apartments.
In conclusion, the Sheriff’s Office has provided services at Cascade Apartments for several years in partnership with the KCHA.  The KCHA has worked diligently to secure funding for a broad, multi-disciplinary approach to crime prevention and reduction for its residents.  Through this contract, the Sheriff’s Office can participate in this ambitious and worthwhile project. 

Should you or any of your staff have questions concerning this contract, please contact Captain Jim Graddon, King County Sheriff’s Office Contract Services Unit, at 206-296-4183.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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